# THIS DELTA DENTAL PPO DENTAL SERVICE CONTRACT FOR EXPERIENCE RATED GROUPS

("Contract")

effective as of

January 1, 2022

by and between

## MONTGOMERY COUNTY DENTAL PLAN

(hereafter called "Company")

and

## DELTA DENTAL OF NEW YORK, INC.

575 Madison Avenue New York, NY 10022

a New York non-profit corporation (hereafter called "Delta Dental")

#### WITNESSETH THAT THE PARTIES AGREE AS FOLLOWS:

This Dental Service Contract affords national access to all Delta Dental Plans to all Enrollees.

## DELTA DENTAL OF NEW YORK, INC.

## DELTA DENTAL PPO DENTAL SERVICE CONTRACT FOR EXPERIENCE RATED GROUPS

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

		<u>PAGE</u>
ARTICLE I	Definitions	1
ARTICLE II	Enrollment	6
ARTICLE III	Entitlement to Services	7
ARTICLE IV	Administration of Claims for Services	7
ARTICLE V	Coordination of Benefits	9
ARTICLE VI	Payment for Covered Services	11
ARTICLE VII	Exclusions and Limitations	12
ARTICLE VIII	General Provisions	12
ARTICLE IX	Reports and Records and Inspection Thereof	17
ARTICLE X	Contract Renewal, Modification and Termination	18
ARTICLE XI	Extent of Entire Contract	20
ARTICLE XII	Cancellation of Existing Contracts	20
	Schedule A	
	Appendix A	
	Addendum	

#### ARTICLE I. DEFINITIONS

<u>Allowed Amount</u> shall mean the lesser of the charged fee, the Maximum Plan Allowance, or the equivalent amount as stated in the National Provider File for Participating Dentists of other Delta Dental Plans on which program deductibles, maximums and copayments are based.

Attending Dentist Statement shall mean the written report of a series of procedures recommended for the treatment of a specific dental disease, defect or injury, prepared for an Enrollee by a Dentist as a result of an examination made by such Dentist.

<u>Business Associate Addendum</u> is a written contract between Company and Delta Dental, as a business associate of Company, that provides satisfactory assurances to Company that the release, disclosure, and/or use of Protected Health Information (PHI), shall be protected and conducted with appropriate safeguards in compliance with HIPAA.

<u>Calendar Year</u> means the twelve-month period commencing at 12:01 a.m. January 1<sup>st</sup> of every year and terminating at 12:00 midnight on December 31<sup>st</sup>.

<u>Continuation Coverage</u> shall mean identical coverage for the periods indicated for Employees and eligible Dependents at their own expense as follows:

- 1. Eighteen (18) months for Employees and their Dependents losing coverage through (a) termination (other than for gross misconduct), or (b) reduction in work hours; extended up to twenty-nine (29) months, if disabled, as that word is defined in Titles II and XVI of the Social Security Act.
- 2. Thirty-six (36) months for (a) surviving spouses and their dependent children; (b) divorced or legally separated spouses and their dependent children; (c) Medicare ineligible spouses and their dependent children of current Employee entitled to Medicare or of former Employee on Continuation Coverage entitled to Medicare; (d) dependent children losing coverage under the provisions of Article I.
- 3. Continuation Coverage shall terminate on the happening of one of the following events, whichever is sooner:
  - (a) The applicable period for Continuation Coverage ends;
  - (b) Thirty (30) days after the date of final determination that a person on extended coverage is no longer disabled;
  - (c) Enrollee subsequently becomes covered under another group dental plan having equivalent coverage which does not have exclusions or limitations for pre-existing conditions or becomes entitled to dental coverage from Medicare;
  - (d) Premium for Continuation Coverage is not paid on time.

- 4. Eligibility for Continuation Coverage shall be determined by Company. Notification of election of Continuation Coverage, changes in Continuation Coverage and termination of Continuation Coverage shall be in accordance with the procedure described in Article II, Paragraph D.
- 5. The provisions of Article IV, Section H concerning Limitation on Liability for Claims on Termination of the Contract or of Enrollees who have lost Eligibility, are expressly applicable to loss of eligibility on account of termination of Continuation Coverage.

<u>Contract Term</u> shall mean a period commencing at 12:01 a.m. on <u>January 1, 2022</u>, and terminating at 12:00 midnight on <u>December 31, 2023</u>.

<u>Contract Year</u> shall mean the twelve-month period commencing on the Effective Date and each yearly period thereafter.

<u>Delta Dental Participating Plan Agreement</u> shall mean the agreement with the Delta Dental Plans Association providing national access to Delta Dental's multi-state dental programs involving single-site processing with payment to local Participating Dentists at the local state's Allowed Amount.

Delta Dental Plans shall mean members of the Delta Dental Plans Association.

<u>Delta Dental Plans Association</u> shall mean the national organization of various Delta Dental Plans.

<u>Delta Dental PPO</u> shall mean a dental care program for Enrollees under which all fees paid or otherwise discharged by Delta Dental for Services provided by a PPO Dentist shall be the PPO Allowed Amount, subject to any applicable co-payments, deductibles and maximums. All fees paid or otherwise discharged by Delta Dental for Services provided by a Participating Dentist who is not a PPO Dentist or a Non-Participating Dentist under this Delta Dental PPO program shall be the Allowed Amount as defined in Article I, subject to any applicable co-payments, deductibles and maximums.

<u>Delta Dental Premier</u><sup>®</sup> shall mean a dental care program for Enrollees under which all fees paid or otherwise discharged by Delta Dental for Services shall be the Allowed Amount, subject to any applicable co-payments, deductibles and maximums.

<u>Dental Affairs Committee</u> shall mean a duly appointed committee of the Board of Directors of Delta Dental.

<u>Dental Consultants</u> shall mean the Dentist employed or retained by Delta Dental to review claims assigned to them.

<u>Dentist</u> shall mean a person who has received a degree of doctor of dental surgery (DDS), doctor of dental medicine (DMD), other established dental degree, doctor of medicine or doctor of osteopathy, all of whom must be duly licensed to practice dentistry.

<u>Dependents</u> shall be defined within the following by Company:

- 1. The Primary Enrollee's spouse.
- 2. The Primary Enrollee's unmarried children until the end of the month of their 19th birthday. Such children include from birth (a) a blood descendant of the first degree, (b) a legally adopted child during and after the period of probation, (c) a child for whom the Primary Enrollee has legal guardianship and only when the child is chiefly dependent on the Primary Enrollee for support and maintenance, (d) a stepchild of the Primary Enrollee, (e) a child who is the subject of a Court Order of support directed to a Primary Enrollee, or (f) pursuant to a National Medical Support Notice. If such child is not one of those described in (a), (b) or (d), such child must be chiefly dependent on the Primary Enrollee for support and maintenance. Documentation of the above must be furnished as required by Delta Dental.
- 3. Unmarried children of a Primary Enrollee who are full-time students in a bona fide educational institution until the end of the month of their 25th birthday. Proof of continuing attendance therein must be furnished as required by Delta Dental. In the event such full-time student is required, because of illness, to take a medical leave of absence, and such full-time student presents to Delta Dental documentation in the form of a certification as to the medical necessity of the leave of absence by a medical practitioner licensed to practice in the state of New York, coverage shall extend for one year beyond the last day of attendance in school.
- 4. Unmarried children of a Primary Enrollee covered by the Contract prior to attainment of the age set forth above, and who are incapable of self-sustaining employment by reason of physical incapacity or mental illness, developmental disability or mental retardation as defined in the Mental Hygiene Law and who become incapable prior to the age set forth above, and who are chiefly dependent upon the Primary Enrollee for support and maintenance. Eligibility of these dependent children shall not terminate while the Contract remains in force and the dependent child remains in such condition. The dependent child is not required to reside with a parent or legal guardian who is a Primary Enrollee. Proof of physical or mental disability must be furnished as required by Delta Dental.
- 5. Newborn children of any Enrollee from birth to thirty-one (31) days. Thereafter Company will provide coverage to any dependent child upon notification for enrollment of such child. The Primary Enrollee if enrolled as a single person may change to Family in accordance with Article II, Paragraph E.

Effective Date of this Contract shall be 12:01 a.m. on January 1, 2022.

<u>Employee</u> shall mean an Employee of the Company who meets the eligibility requirements, accepted by Delta Dental, for enrollment under the Contract, and who is so specified for enrollment.

<u>Enrollee</u> shall mean, collectively, the Primary Enrollee and all enrolled Dependents, persons eligible for Continuation Coverage, or any of such persons, as designated by the Company.

ERISA shall mean the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974.

<u>Family</u> shall mean the Primary Enrollee and all enrolled Dependents of the Primary Enrollee.

Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996, (HIPAA) shall mean the statute located at 42 U.S.C. §1396 et seq., and the regulations codified at 45 C.F.R. Parts 160 and 164.

Loss of Eligibility Date. Eligibility of Employee shall terminate on the last day for which Premium is paid for them, or on \_\_\_n/a\_\_ as specified by Company whichever occurs first. Eligibility of Dependents, including spouses, shall terminate at the same time or on the day they no longer qualify as a Dependent.

Maximum Plan Allowance shall mean the amount payable for Services of Participating and Non-Participating Dentists, calculated by Delta Dental, for use in payment by it and by its Enrollees from claim charges submitted, on a regional basis, for a given Service by Dentists of similar training within the same geographical area blended by Delta Dental with dentist fee information from a number of other sources, including dentist fee filings, using various factors, subject to regulatory limitations and adjustment for extreme difficulty or unusual circumstances. Any adjustments made for regulatory limitations or for extreme difficulty or unusual circumstances shall be made in favor of the enrollee.

<u>National Provider File</u> shall mean the file maintained by Delta Dental Plans Association listing maximum allowable amounts or equivalents per procedure, by product and network status used by Delta Dental Plans.

Non-Participating Dentist shall mean a Dentist who has not entered into a Participating Dentist Agreement which is currently in effect with Delta Dental or another Delta Dental Plan.

<u>Participating Dentist</u> shall mean a Dentist who has entered into a Participating Dentist Agreement which is currently in effect with Delta Dental or another Delta Dental Plan. A Participating Dentist agrees to abide by the terms and conditions of his/her Agreement and published Bylaws which provide that a Participating Dentist shall be subject to Dental Service Contracts under which an Enrollee is covered by Delta Dental insofar as they regulate the Services to be provided to Enrollees, the basis of payment therefor, and any other matter pertaining to the obligation of Delta Dental to Enrollees. The term "Member Dentist" is synonymous in this Agreement with the term "Participating Dentist".

<u>Participating Dentist Agreement</u> shall mean the contract between Delta Dental and the Participating Dentist who agrees to accept Delta Dental's Allowed Amount and certain other conditions when treating an Enrollee.

<u>PPO Allowed Amount</u> shall mean the lesser of the charged fee, the PPO Maximum Plan Allowance for Participating Dentists, or the equivalent amount as stated in the National Provider File for Participating Dentists of other Delta Dental Plans on which program deductibles, maximums and copayments are based.

<u>PPO Dentist</u> shall mean a Participating Dentist as defined in Article I, Paragraph X, who agrees to accept payment, as described in Article VI, Paragraph A, as full payment for Services, provided to Enrollees under this Contract.

<u>PPO Maximum Plan Allowance</u> shall mean an amount, determined by Delta Dental, usually less than its Maximum Plan Allowance for Delta Dental Premier programs, from claim charges submitted on a regional basis for a given Service by Dentists of similar training within the same geographical area blended by Delta Dental with dentist fee information from a number of other sources, including dentist fee filings, using various factors, subject to regulatory limitations and adjustment for extreme difficulty or unusual circumstances. Any adjustments made for regulatory limitations or for extreme difficulty or unusual circumstances shall be made in favor of the enrollee.

<u>Premium</u> shall mean the Premium or pre-fund payment detailed in separate agreement signed by Company and Delta Dental, as well as the Premium paid by, or on behalf of, an Enrollee for Continuation Coverage. Premiums for Continuation Coverage shall be payable to Company, and by Company to Delta Dental, in amounts allowable by law and based on the amounts detailed in separate communication signed by Company and Delta Dental.

<u>Pre-Treatment Estimate</u> shall mean the pre-treatment review by Delta Dental of an Attending Dentist Statement to determine the eligibility of the Enrollee and the benefits available for proposed procedures in accordance with Article IV, Paragraph C.

<u>Primary Enrollee</u> shall mean an Employee who is enrolled hereunder.

<u>Prospective Rating Method</u> shall mean the rating method where Delta Dental is at risk for claims cost versus premium.

<u>Protected Health Information, (PHI)</u> shall mean information related to an Enrollee's health status or Treatment received, that is individually identifiable by reference to the Enrollee.

Records shall mean the data collected by Delta Dental regarding claims administration.

<u>Retention Rating Method</u> shall mean the rating method where Delta Dental is at risk for losses, but surpluses are refunded to the purchaser.

<u>Services</u> shall mean the Treatments set forth in Schedule A and any applicable Riders to Schedule A, which Schedule and Riders are incorporated herein and made part hereof by reference, the provisions, conditions, limitations and exclusions contained in Schedule A, performed by a Dentist or under his/her supervision and direction and when necessary, customary and reasonable, as determined by Delta Dental, using standards of generally accepted dental practice.

<u>Single Procedure</u> shall mean a dental procedure to which a separate procedure number is assigned by Delta Dental.

Treatment shall mean a caring for or dealing with an oral condition.

#### ARTICLE II. ENROLLMENT

A. <u>Enrollment of Enrollees</u>. Company shall enroll Enrollees prior to the onset of the Contract and update such information monthly or more frequently if selected by Company thereafter during the Contract Term. This enrollment or update shall be accomplished by Company supplying to Delta Dental a listing of all Primary Enrollees, on enrollment cards furnished by Delta Dental, by entry on a returned billing statement, by magnetic tape, or in such other format selected by Company and approved by Delta Dental. Such listing or format shall include the full names and the Enrollee ID numbers of the Primary Enrollees and whether they are single or have Dependents if eligibility is extended to them under Paragraph B of this Article.

	Primary Enrollee and One Dependent
	Primary Enrollee and All Dependents
X	Primary Enrollee and Specified Dependents
	Specified Dependent (only)
	(All) Dependents (only)

Eligibility. Persons eligible for enrollment as Enrollees shall be:

- C. <u>Change in Eligibility Status</u>. If Dependents, as designated in Paragraph B of this Article, are eligible for enrollment and if an Enrollee is initially enrolled as a single person and the enrollment status changes to that of Family during the term of this Contract, such change must be indicated to Delta Dental in writing on enrollment cards furnished by Delta Dental, by entry on a returned billing statement, by magnetic tape or in such other format selected by Company and approved by Delta Dental, within thirty (30) days following such change. If a person is initially enrolled at a family rate and his/her status changes to that of single during the term of this Contract, such change must be reported to Delta Dental in writing as described within thirty (30) days following such change.
- D. <u>Loss of Eligibility</u>. If an Enrollee who has been previously certified by Company as eligible loses his/her eligibility, Company shall immediately notify Delta Dental in writing by entry on returned billing statement or magnetic tape or on enrollment cards furnished by Delta Dental or in such other format selected by Company and approved by Delta Dental.
- E. <u>Eligibility of Newborn Children of Enrollees</u>. In order for the coverage of newborn children of Enrollees to continue beyond the thirty-one (31) day period, Delta Dental must be notified of the birth of the newborn child, or notified of the enrollment of any dependent child in writing on enrollment cards furnished by Delta Dental, by entry on a returned billing statement or magnetic tape or in such other format selected by Company and approved by Delta Dental, and payment of the required Premium must be furnished to Delta Dental within thirty-one (31) days after

B.

Primary Enrollees.

notification of the enrollment of the dependent child. If the parent was enrolled as a single person, his/her enrollment status change must also be reported to Delta Dental as described, with such family coverage effective on the date of the newborn child's birth or the date of the dependent child's enrollment.

#### ARTICLE III. ENTITLEMENT TO SERVICES

In consideration of the payment of Premiums by the Company, each Enrollee is entitled to Services, as provided in Schedule A, under this Contract.

#### ARTICLE IV. ADMINISTRATION OF CLAIMS FOR SERVICES

- A. <u>Approval of Claims</u>. Delta Dental shall administer all claims in accordance with the terms of this Contract. Payment shall be made only on approved claims.
- B. <u>Notification of Dentist</u>. The Enrollee shall notify the Dentist that he/she is an Enrollee under the Contract prior to Treatment and provide the Dentist with his/her Enrollee ID number and group number.
- C. Pre-Treatment Estimate of Benefits. If the charges for Services to be provided to an Enrollee exceed an amount which Delta Dental shall set and adjust periodically, an Enrollee may request the attending Dentist to submit his/her Attending Dentist Statement to Delta Dental for a Pre-Treatment Estimate of benefits before performing his/her procedures. Delta Dental shall notify the Dentist whether the procedures are within the Services covered by the Contract. The notification shall also state the amount which will be paid providing the Enrollee is eligible on the date when each respective procedure is commenced, the procedures are completed within a sixty (60) day period following the date of the Pre-Treatment Estimate notice and the claim is submitted within the period set forth in Article IV, Paragraph I, the benefits continue to be within applicable benefit maximums and frequency of procedure limitations. Subject to continuing eligibility of the Enrollee, applicable benefit maximums not being exhausted and continuing inapplicability of frequency or procedure limitations, Delta Dental will grant extensions of a benefit Pre-Treatment Estimate period upon request from the Dentist or the Enrollee.
- D. <u>Supporting Material for Claims</u>. Delta Dental shall be entitled to receive from any Dentist such information and records or copies of records relating to examinations, diagnosis, and Treatment performed for any Enrollee as may be required to determine eligibility of the Enrollee, Treatment coverage and fees payable under this Contract. All records of patients shall be confidential and nothing therein shall be made public except as provided in Article IX, Paragraph B.
- E. <u>Denial of Claim</u>. Delta Dental has installed an extensive internal appeals procedure sensitive to the rights of Enrollees. See Appendix A.

- F. <u>Utilization Review for Quality Control</u>. Delta Dental shall make periodic investigations of the quality of Services being provided under this Contract, and for such purposes Delta Dental may enlist the aid of local Dental Consultants. Company shall be provided with results of such investigation, subject to the provisions of Article IX, Paragraph B.
- G. <u>Limitation on Initial Assumption of Liability for Claims</u>. Unless and until the first Premium payment is received by Delta Dental from the Company, and unless and until the first enrollment lists and/or enrollment cards are received by Delta Dental from the Company, pursuant to Article II, at its administrative offices, Delta Dental shall have no obligation to process any claim under this Contract for Enrollees.
- Limitation on Liability for Claims on Termination of the Contract or of Enrollees who H. have lost Eligibility. In the event of termination of this Contract or the loss of eligibility of an Enrollee, Delta Dental shall not be obligated to offer Services beyond the termination date of the Contract or the Loss of Eligibility Date or to pay for Services beyond such dates except for Single Procedures commenced while the Contract was in effect or the Enrollee was eligible. Delta Dental shall extend benefits beyond the termination date of the Contract or the Loss of Eligibility Date and pay for Services beyond such dates for at least thirty (30) days or until such Services are complete for any Treatment commenced while the Contract was in effect or the Enrollee was eligible. If the Company does not inform Delta Dental of an individual's termination on a timely basis, i.e. with that or succeeding months' regular or additional eligibility provision to Delta Dental, and any claims are paid by Delta Dental on behalf of such ineligible person, then Company shall be responsible for payment of regular Premiums for such ineligible person for the month(s) until such notification was given Delta Dental, and such incorrect payments, if not recouped by Delta Dental, from the ineligible person will be included in the Company's claims experience. Notwithstanding, the other provisions of this Paragraph of this Article, if Delta Dental has received notice of Loss of Eligibility pursuant to Article II, Paragraph D and or termination of the Contract at the end of a term or early termination pursuant to Article X, Paragraph M, and pays a claim after the Loss of Eligibility Date or termination date which would otherwise be the obligation of the Company under this Paragraph of this Article, then such claims shall be the obligation of Delta Dental.
- I. <u>Time Limitations on Payment of Claims</u>. Delta Dental shall not be obligated to pay claims submitted more than <u>twelve (12) months</u> after the date of providing the Service. If a claim is denied due to a Participating Dentist's failure to make timely submission, the Enrollee shall not be liable to such Dentist for the amount which would have been payable by Delta Dental provided the Enrollee notified the Dentist of his/her eligibility at the time of Treatment. Failure to furnish proof of loss by the Enrollee within the time required shall not invalidate nor reduce any claim if it was not reasonably possible to give proof within such time, provided such proof is furnished as soon as reasonably possible.

## ARTICLE V. COORDINATION OF BENEFITS

- A. In the event that any Enrollee hereunder is entitled to benefits under another benefit program than that described in this Contract, the following Coordination of Benefits provision shall determine the sequence and the extent of payment of the expense for benefits provided under this Contract. Such other benefit program may include any Company-sponsored program including any group Blue Cross/Blue Shield plan, Delta Dental Program or other group prepayment program, group coverage through Health Maintenance Organization and other group practice and individual practice plans, or any Company-sponsored or association or other entity-sponsored insurance program in which the Enrollee is enrolled. Blanket student accident insurance shall not be coordinated. Health programs of any kind shall not be coordinated when the Employee or other individual pays the entire cost thereof or when the program provides any periodic payment or any other payment by the program to Enrollees which is not related to the value of the Service provided to each Enrollee on account of illness or injury.
- B. When a claimant is covered under another benefit program to which this Article applies, the first of the following rules which applies will be followed to establish the order of determining liability of this or any other programs:
  - 1. The program covering the Enrollee as an Employee or member will be considered primary and will determine its benefits before the program which covers the Enrollee as a Dependent. The primary program may be any of the programs described as an "other benefit program" under Paragraph A of this Article.
  - 2. If the claimant is a covered dependent child of different persons called parents, the program covering the dependent child of the parent whose birthday falls earlier in the Calendar Year will be considered primary and will determine its benefits before the program covering the dependent child of the parent whose birthday falls later in the Calendar Year except for dependent children of separated or divorced parents to which the rules in Subparagraph 3 of this Paragraph apply. If both parents have the same birthday, the program covering the parent for the longest period will determine its benefits before the program covering the parent for the shorter period. If the other program does not have the rule described in this subparagraph, but instead has a rule based on gender of the Employee, the rule of the other plan will determine the order of benefits.
  - 3. When the claimant is a covered dependent child of divorced or separated parents, the program covering the parent having custody of the dependent child will be considered primary and will determine its benefits first; then the program of the spouse of the parent with custody of the dependent child, and finally, the program of the parent not having custody of the dependent child. However, if the specific terms of a court order state that one of the parents is responsible for the health care expenses of the dependent child, that program will be considered primary and its benefits will be determined first. The prior sentence shall not apply with respect to any period during which any benefits are actually paid or provided before a program has actual knowledge of the court order.

- 4. The program covering the Enrollee as an Employee or as a Dependent of an Employee will determine its benefits before one which covers the Enrollee as a laid-off or retired Employee or as the Dependent of such person. If the other plan does not have a rule concerning laid-off or retired Employee, and as a result each plan determines its benefits after the other, then the provisions of this subparagraph shall not apply.
- 5. In situations not described in Subparagraphs 1, 2, 3 and 4 of this Paragraph, the program under which the Enrollee has been enrolled for the longest period of time will determine its benefits first.
- 6. If the other program does not contain provisions establishing the same order of determining liability for benefits or is one which is "excess" or always "secondary", Delta Dental shall determine and pay its benefits in the following manner. If Delta Dental should be the first to determine its benefits, it shall pay without regard to coverage under the other program in accordance with Paragraph C of this Article. If Delta Dental should not have been the first to determine its benefits, it shall nevertheless, pay in accordance with Paragraph C of this Article but the amount of benefits payable shall be determined in accordance with Paragraph D of this Article as if Delta Dental were not the first to determine its benefits. If payment is to be made in accordance with Paragraph D of this Article, such payment shall be the limit of the liability of Delta Dental. If the other program does not provide the information needed by Delta Dental to determine its benefits within thirty (30) days after it is requested to do so, Delta Dental shall assume that the benefits of the other program are identical to its own, and shall pay its benefits accordingly. However, Delta Dental shall adjust any payments it makes based on such assumption whenever information becomes available as to actual benefits of the other plan.
- C. When Delta Dental is the first to determine its benefits, benefits hereunder will be paid without regard to coverage under any other program.
- D. When Delta Dental is not the first to determine its benefits, and there are remaining expenses of the type allowable hereunder, Delta Dental shall pay only the amount by which its benefits under this Contract exceed the amount of benefits payable under the other program or the amount of such remaining expenses, whichever is less. In no event, shall Delta Dental pay more than the remaining Dentist charges after the first plan pays which would be allowable for Maximum Plan Allowance calculations or the Allowed Amount whichever is less.
- E. For the purpose of determining the applicability and implementing the terms of this provision of this program or any provision of similar purpose of any other program, Delta Dental may, without the consent of or notice to any person, except for those situations where consent or notice is required by Article 25 of the New York General Business Law, release to or obtain from any insurance company or other organization or person any information, with respect to any person demand or make payment which it deems to be necessary for such purposes, and in so acting, Delta Dental shall be free from any liability that might arise in relation to such action. Any person claiming benefits under this program shall furnish to Delta Dental such information as may be necessary to

implement this provision. Notwithstanding the foregoing, to the extent that a HIPAA Business Associate Addendum between Delta Dental and Company is in effect, and applicable to the disclosure, any disclosure of information by Delta Dental shall be in accordance with that Business Associate Addendum.

## ARTICLE VI. PAYMENT FOR COVERED SERVICES

A. <u>Fees of Participating Dentists Who are PPO Dentists</u>. All fees paid or otherwise discharged by Delta Dental to Participating Dentists who are PPO Dentists for Services under this PPO program, provided to Enrollees under this Contract shall be the PPO Allowed Amount, except as constrained by Article VI, Paragraph D.

A Participating Dentist who is a PPO Dentist shall accept the PPO Allowed Amount as defined in Article I whether indicated to be paid by Delta Dental or Delta Dental and the Enrollee, as provided in Article VI, Paragraph D, as the total amount payable for the Services provided and shall not charge or accept an additional amount for such Services to or from either Enrollee or Delta Dental.

B. <u>Fees of Participating Dentists Who are not PPO Dentists</u>. All fees paid or otherwise discharged by Delta Dental to Participating Dentists other than PPO Dentists for Services under this PPO program, provided to Enrollees under this Contract shall be the Allowed Amount as defined in Article I, except as constrained by Article VI, Paragraph D.

A Participating Dentist other than a PPO Dentist shall accept the Allowed Amount as defined in Article I as paid by Delta Dental and the Enrollee, in accordance with Article VI, Paragraph C, as the total amount payable for the Services provided and shall not charge or accept an additional amount for such Services.

- C. <u>Fees of Non-Participating Dentists</u>. Payments by Delta Dental for Services provided by Non-Participating Dentists to Enrollee under this Contract shall be the Allowed Amount, except as constrained by Article VI, Paragraph D.
- D. <u>Payment of Fees</u>. All payments for Services provided to Enrollees as calculated in accordance with this Article, shall be payable or otherwise discharged by Delta Dental unless constrained by deductibles, co-payments or maximums, as set forth in Schedule A, in which case fees shall be payable or otherwise discharged by Delta Dental and payable by the Enrollee in accordance with Schedule A.

## ARTICLE VII. EXCLUSIONS AND LIMITATIONS

The Services provided for Enrollees under this Contract shall be limited as specified in Articles of this Contract and in Schedule A.

## ARTICLE VIII. GENERAL PROVISIONS

- A. <u>Limitation on Liability for Errors and Omissions</u>. This Contract shall impose no liability whatsoever upon either the Company, Delta Dental, severally or jointly, for any act or omission, including but not limited to negligence, misfeasance, malfeasance, non-feasance or malpractice on the part of a Dentist, his/her employees or agents, in the performance of dental procedures for an Enrollee.
- B. <u>Doctor-Patient Relationship</u>. Nothing contained in this Contract and Schedule A shall be construed as meaning that the relationship between a Dentist and an Enrollee, who is his/her patient, is other than that of a generally accepted relationship of doctor and patient.
- C. <u>Assignment</u>. Neither party in this Contract may assign its interest herein without the written consent of the other party hereto. Delta Dental agrees that Delta Dental shall not assign, transfer, convey, subcontract or otherwise dispose of this contract or Delta Dental's responsibility to perform under this contract or Delta Dental's right, title or interest in and/or to the same, nor any part thereof, nor to any monies which are or will become due and payable to Delta Dental thereunder, nor the power to execute such contract to any other person, company or corporation without the prior express written consent of the Company.
- D. <u>Binding Nature of Contract</u>. This Contract and the Schedule attached to it shall be binding upon each party's respective successors and assigns.
- E. <u>Independent Contractor Status of Dentists Providing Services</u>. Any Dentist, or any Dentist or employee associated with or employed by them, providing Services to Enrollees enrolled in the Delta Dental PPO program, as with other Delta Dental programs, provide such Services as an independent contractor and shall be solely responsible for dental advice and for performance of Services, or lack thereof, to the Enrollee.
- F. <u>Independent Contractor with Delta Dental</u>: The Parties agree that Delta Dental is engaged as an independent contractor to the Company. Nothing contained in this Agreement will be construed to create the relationship of employer and employee, principal and agent, partnership, joint venture, or any other fiduciary relationship. Delta Dental is not, shall not, and has no authority to act as an agent or representative of the Company and has no authority to bind the Company in any manner. Delta Dental shall make no claim for, nor shall be entitled to, Workers' Compensation coverage, medical and unemployment benefits, Social Security or retirement membership benefits from the Company. Delta Dental further agrees that the Company shall not be liable for any payroll deductions, including but not limited to, U.S. Social Security taxes, Federal and/or State withholding taxes. Delta Dental agrees to accept exclusive liability for complying with all applicable

state and federal laws governing self-employed individuals including obligations such as payment of quarterly taxes, social security, disability and other contributions based on the fees paid to the Company under this Agreement. Delta Dental agrees to indemnify and hold the Company harmless to the extent that they become obligated to pay any of the above taxes or incurs any similar liabilities.

G. <u>Subrogation</u>. Delta Dental shall notify the Company regarding any claims which, in the opinion of Delta Dental, may involve probable third-party liability, subrogation, or other litigation, and investigate or pursue such claims for recoveries. The Company shall be responsible for the investigation and prosecution of any subrogation recoveries it chooses to do beyond those deemed appropriate by Delta Dental.

In the event that an Enrollee suffers an injury or illness for which another party may be responsible, such as someone injuring the Enrollee in an accident, and Delta Dental pays benefits as a result of that injury or illness, Delta Dental shall be subrogated and succeed to the right of recovery against the party responsible for the Enrollee's illness or injury to the extent of the benefits Delta Dental has paid. This means that Delta Dental has the right independently of the Enrollee to proceed against the party responsible for the Enrollee's injury or illness to recover the benefits Delta Dental has paid.

Under certain circumstances, Delta Dental shall also be entitled to be reimbursed for benefits Delta Dental has paid from a settlement or a judgment the Enrollee received from the party responsible for the Enrollee's illness or injury. This and other penalties which apply under certain circumstances are:

- 1. The settlement or judgment the Enrollee receives from the party responsible for the Enrollee's illness or injury specifically identifies or allocates monetary sums directly attributable to expenses for which Delta Dental has paid benefits; or
- 2. The Enrollee fails to cooperate with Delta Dental in proceeding against the party responsible for the Enrollee's illness or injury to recover the benefits Delta Dental has paid. Delta Dental shall pay all expenses associated with a legal action instituted on Delta Dental's initiative.

Enrollee shall be responsible to repay Delta Dental the amount of benefits Delta Dental has paid if Enrollee fails to cooperate in accordance with Subparagraph 2 above. Delta Dental agrees to invoke Subparagraph 2 above only when a Enrollee's illness or injury caused by a third party results in expenditure by Delta Dental on a Enrollee's behalf of an amount exceeding \$500.00 under this coverage.

G. <u>Hold Harmless:</u> Delta Dental shall indemnify, defend, and hold harmless the Company, its affiliates, agents, officers, directors, and employees from any and all claims, liability, demands, losses arising out of injury to property or persons, including death, any causes of action, damages, lawsuits judgments, and any claim based on any statute, law, ordinance, code, or regulation arising out of, relating to, or sustained in connection with Delta Dental's provision of services under this Agreement. This includes any and all attorneys' fees costs and expenses associated with the foregoing. Delta Dental agrees to accept exclusive responsibility and liability for complying with all applicable state and

federal laws, and all codes, regulations, statutes, and ordinances governing self-employed individuals including, without limitation, obligations regarding payment of quarterly taxes, social security, disability and any other contributions based on the fees paid to the Contractor under this Agreement. Delta Dental agrees to reimburse, indemnify, defend and hold harmless the Company to the extent that the Company becomes obligated to pay any of the above taxes, contributions, or payments, or to the extent the Company incurs any similar liabilities. Specifically Delta Dental agrees to defend, indemnify and hold harmless the Company against all claims that the Licensed Software furnished under this Agreement infringe a United States patent or copyright or misappropriate trade secrets protected under United States law.

Company shall indemnify, defend, and hold harmless Delta Dental, its affiliates, agents, officers, directors, and employees from any and all claims, liability, demands, losses arising out of injury to property or persons, including death, any causes of action, damages, lawsuits judgments, and any claim based on any statute, law, ordinance, code, or regulation arising out of, relating to, or sustained in connection with Company's provision of services under this Agreement. This includes any and all attorneys' fees costs and expenses associated with the foregoing. Company agrees to accept exclusive responsibility and liability for complying with all applicable state and federal laws, and all codes, regulations, statutes, and ordinances governing self-employed individuals including, without limitation, obligations regarding payment of quarterly taxes, social security, disability and any other contributions based on the fees paid to the Contractor under this Agreement. Company agrees to reimburse, indemnify, defend and hold harmless Delta Dental to the extent that Delta Dental becomes obligated to pay any of the above taxes, contributions, or payments, or to the extent Delta Dental incurs any similar liabilities. Specifically Company agrees to defend, indemnify and hold harmless Delta Dental against all claims that the Licensed Software furnished under this Agreement infringe a United States patent or copyright or misappropriate trade secrets protected under United States law.

- H. <u>Liability:</u> The Company shall not be liable to Delta Dental for any special, indirect, incidental, punitive, or consequential damages arising from or related to this Agreement, including bodily injury, death, loss of revenue, or profits or other benefits, and claims by any third party, even if Delta Dental has been advised of the possibility of such damages. The foregoing limitation applies to all causes of action in the aggregate, including, without limitation, breach of contract, breach of warranty, negligence, strict liability, and any and all other torts.
- I. <u>Company Responsibilities</u>. Company, as applicable, shall be solely responsible for its Group Health Plan's compliance with HIPAA's administrative requirements resulting from the Company's activities, including but not limited to, privacy officer designation, training, policies and procedures pursuant to 45 C.F.R. § 164.530 etc. Company policies and procedures regarding disclosure of PHI shall permit disclosure regarding Dependents only to those persons who qualify as parent or legal guardian/custodian as defined under applicable state law.
- J <u>Statements Considered Representations</u>. Absent fraud, each statement made by the Company or Enrollee is considered to be a representation and not a warranty.

- K. <u>Notices</u>. Communications intended for Delta Dental shall be addressed to One Delta Drive, Mechanicsburg, PA 17055. Company shall designate in writing the name and address of a representative to receive notices from Delta Dental to Company and notices, including HIPAA notices, to Enrollees under this Contract. Company may change their representatives at any time on thirty (30) days notice to Delta Dental. The Company representative shall disseminate notices to the Enrollees within thirty (30) days of receipt, unless otherwise agreed by Delta Dental and Company, and disseminate HIPAA notices to Enrollees upon enrollment by the Company.
- L. <u>Force Majeure</u>. Neither Delta Dental nor Company shall be liable to the other or be deemed to be in breach of this Contract for any failure or delay in performance arising out of causes beyond its reasonable control and without its fault or negligence. Such causes are strictly limited to include acts of God or of a public enemy, explosion, fires, unusually severe weather or labor disputes. Dates and times of performance shall be extended to the extent of the delays excused by this paragraph, provided that the party whose performance is affected notifies the other promptly of the existence and nature of the delay.
- M. <u>Insurance</u>: Delta Dental agrees to obtain and maintain Workers Compensation and General Liability Insurance including Comprehensive Form, Premises-Operations and Broad Form Contractual with minimum limits of \$1,000,000 per incident. The required insurance policies must be endorsed to include the Company as an additional insured (General Liability only) on a primary non-contributory basis with a waiver of subrogation. The Certificate of Insurance Holder shall be:

Montgomery County 20 Park St Fonda, NY 12068

Also, Delta Dental will notify the Certificate of Insurance Holder by certified mail thirty (30) days prior to any change diminishing coverage, limits, cancellation or non-renewal of the insurance policies. For the duration of this contract, Delta Dental shall also notify the Certificate of Insurance Holder thirty days prior to the renewal of the policies. Upon any and all renewals of the subject insurances during the duration of this contract, a new Certificate of Insurance shall immediately be sent to the Company. If Delta Dental's insurance is claims made they must keep it in place for at least six years after the completion of the contract. If insurance is on a claims made basis Delta Dental shall provide proof of coverage through the termination of any applicable statute of limitations.

- N. <u>Statutory Compliance</u>: In acceptance of this Agreement, Delta Dental covenants and agrees to comply in all respects with all applicable Federal, State, and County laws, rules, regulations and ordinances which pertain hereto and to the performance hereof, including but not limited to those regarding services for municipalities including but not limited to Workers' Compensation and Employers' Liability Insurance, hours of employment, wages and human rights.
- O. <u>Licenses and Permits</u>: Delta Dental hereby agrees that Delta Dental will obtain at its own expense those licenses or permits for the work performed under this contract that are applicable to Delta Dental, if any are necessary, prior to the commencement of work.

- P. <u>Appropriations</u>: It is understood by and between the parties hereto that this Agreement shall be deemed executory only to the extent of the monies appropriated and available for the purpose of this Agreement and no liability on account thereof shall be incurred by the Company beyond monies appropriated and available for the purpose thereof. In no instance will the Company be obligated to make payments that are not appropriated and budgeted. Notwithstanding anything contained herein to the contrary, no default shall be deemed to occur in the event no funds or insufficient funds are appropriated and budgeted by either the Company, or are otherwise unavailable to the Company for payment.
- Q. <u>Severability</u>: If any term or provision of this Agreement shall be held invalid or unenforceable, the remainder of this Agreement shall not be affected thereby and every other term and provision of this Agreement shall be valid and enforced to the fullest extent permitted by law.
- R. <u>Conflict</u>: In the event of any conflict between this Agreement and any other document, including exhibits, the terms of this Agreement shall prevail.
- S. <u>Enforcement</u>: A failure or delay in exercising any right, power or privilege in respect of this Agreement will not be presumed to operate as a waiver, and a single or partial exercise of any right, power or privilege will not be presumed to preclude any subsequent or further exercise of that right, power or privilege or the exercise of any other right, power or privilege.
- T. <u>Venues and Disputes</u>: The exclusive means of disposing of any dispute arising under this Agreement shall be decided in a New York State Court of competent jurisdiction located within Montgomery County, New York. There shall be no right to binding arbitration. Pending final resolution of a dispute, Delta Dental shall proceed diligently with performing the terms of this Agreement. Delta Dental waives any dispute or claim not made in writing and received by the Company within ninety (90) days of the occurrence giving rise to the dispute or claim. The claim must be in writing for a sum certain and any money requested must be fully supported by all cost and pricing information.
- U. <u>Applicable Law</u>: This Agreement shall be governed by the laws of the State of New York.
- V. <u>Non-Discrimination</u>: In accordance with Article 15 of the Executive Law (also known as the Human Rights Law), and all other State and Federal statutory and constitutional non-discrimination provisions, Delta Dental agrees that neither it nor its Company-approved subcontractors shall, by reason of age, race, creed, color, national origin, sexual orientation, military status, sex, disability, predisposing genetic characteristics, familial status, marital status or domestic violence victim status, to refuse to hire or employ or to bar or to discharge from employment such individual or to discriminate against such individual in compensation in terms, conditions or privileges of employment or make any inquiry into prospective employment which expresses, indirectly or directly any limitation specification or discrimination based on the foregoing characteristics.
- W. <u>Miscellaneous</u>: This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts and each counterpart shall, for all purposes, be deemed an original, but all such counterparts shall together constitute but one and the same instrument. Section titles or captions contained

herein are inserted only as a matter of convenience for reference and in no way define, limit, extend, or describe the scope hereof or the intent of any provision hereof. This Agreement, and any accompanying appendices, duplicates, or copies, constitutes the entire agreement between the Parties with respect to the subject matter of this Agreement, and supersedes all prior negotiations, agreements, representations, and understandings of any kind, whether written or oral, between the Parties, preceding the date of this Agreement.

#### ARTICLE IX. REPORTS AND RECORDS AND INSPECTION THEREOF

- A. <u>Employment Information</u>. For purposes of enrollment of Enrollees under Article II, Company shall supply to Delta Dental such information as is required by the provisions of Article II at the expense of the Company. Such other employment information as Delta Dental may need from time to time for purposes of determining eligibility or preparing statistical reports shall be provided by Company to Delta Dental at the expense of Company.
- B. Records. Delta Dental shall maintain adequate records of Services provided under this Contract in order that statistical evaluations of the dental care program can be made. Such records shall be deemed the joint property of the Company and Delta Dental and neither party may release the contents of such records to third parties without the written consent of the other except as otherwise provided by law. Statistical aggregated finding based on such records may be published by Delta Dental without the consent of the Company or an Enrollee, but any such published findings will not disclose the name of the Company or Enrollee. The maintenance of all records shall comply with HIPAA and shall meet, to the extent applicable, the HIPAA identification standards in 45 C.F.R. § 164.514.
- C. Right to Audit. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Contract, provided that the standards of confidentiality set forth elsewhere in the Contract and the HIPAA Business Associate Addendum are observed, Company shall have the right to audit all of the records maintained by Delta Dental pertinent to the payment under this Contract during the normal business hours of Delta Dental after receipt by Delta Dental as of written notice of the date of the audit at least five (5) business days before the date, whether or not such information is ordinarily reported by Delta Dental to Company. Subject to the Business Associate Addendum, Company may select an independent auditor acceptable to Delta Dental (whose consent shall not be unreasonably withheld) to conduct or assist with any audit under this Contract. Company shall reimburse Delta Dental for any expense incurred by Delta Dental assisting Company in its audit.

## ARTICLE X. CONTRACT RENEWAL, MODIFICATION AND TERMINATION

- A. <u>Renewal, Modification and Termination</u>. This Contract shall be automatically renewed for a 12-month term under the same terms and conditions including renewal, except that the appropriate change shall be automatically made in Article I, unless either party gives written notice to the other of its desire to modify, in accordance with Paragraphs I and J, of this Article or to terminate at least <u>sixty</u> (60) days prior to the end of the current term.
- B. Modification due to Reduction in Size of Group. If the Prospective Rating Method or the Retention Rating Method are used in calculating Premiums and if the number of Primary Enrollees reported by the Company to Delta Dental falls below the minimum number set in Article II, Paragraph B, for three (3) consecutive months, Delta Dental may propose to Company two or more alternate adjustments in rates, benefits or co-payments in order to remedy adverse group experience which may result from such variations. Within thirty (30) days after such a proposal has been sent to Company in writing, Company shall select one of the alternate adjustments by written notice to Delta Dental or, if Company fails to do so, Delta Dental may select one or more alternate adjustments in rates, benefits and/or co-payments by written notice to Company and the Contract shall thereby be modified on the date set forth in the notice.
- C. <u>Termination on Failure to Pay Premiums</u>. If Premiums, after notice and billing by Delta Dental, are not paid when due, Company shall be granted a grace period of <u>thirty</u> (30) days in which to remit the Premium. During the grace period, the Contract shall remain in-force. Company shall be liable for the Premium due for the grace period. Failure to remit the Premium will cause the Contract to terminate on the day following the end of the specified grace period (termination date). After the termination date, Delta Dental shall only be obligated to pay claims as stated in Paragraphs H and I of Article IV.
- D. <u>Liability of Company on Failure to Pay Premiums</u>. In the event of termination for failure of Company to pay Premiums, Company shall remain liable to Delta Dental for the full amount of all Dentist statements paid or otherwise discharged during the time this Contract was in effect and all immediately preceding contracts between Company and Delta Dental, plus <u>n/a</u>% of such amount to compensate Delta Dental for its administration of the Delta Dental program, less amounts actually paid by the Company to Delta Dental during the term of such contracts.
- E. <u>Return of Premium on Termination</u>. If, on termination of this Contract, Company has paid Premiums to Delta Dental applicable to a period of time after the termination date, Delta Dental shall, within thirty (30) days after termination, return any portion of the Premiums to Company, together with the amount due on claims, if any, less any amount due to Delta Dental pursuant to Paragraph D of this Article.
- F. <u>Reinstatement</u>. Acceptance by Delta Dental after the termination date of the proper amount of Premiums for the period prior to the termination date, shall reinstate the Contract as though it had never been terminated. Acceptance by Delta Dental of less than the proper amount of Premium shall reduce amount of Premium owed but not reinstate the Contract.

- G. <u>COBRA Exception</u>. Termination of Continuation Coverage for an Enrollee or his/her Dependents for failure to pay Premiums pursuant to Article I, shall not be a "Termination on Failure to Pay Premiums" under Paragraph C of this Article and Paragraphs C, D, E and F of this Article shall specifically not be applicable to termination of Continuation Coverage.
- H. <u>Notification to Enrollees of Contract Termination</u>. Any notification of contract termination to Enrollees required by the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974 shall be the responsibility of Company. Any claims incurred by Enrollees after a termination date because of lack of notice of termination shall be handled in accordance with Article IV, Paragraph H.
- I. <u>Company Proposed Changes</u>. If Company wishes to make changes in the covered Services, exclusions or limitations in the Contract, it shall give written notice of such proposed changes to Delta Dental. Such changes, including any resulting Premium increases or decreases, shall then be proposed by Delta Dental in the form of Modification to the Contract, amendments to the Schedule or substitution of a new Schedule or Riders, approved as to form and content by the appropriate governmental authority. Such changes shall have an Effective Date agreed to by Company and Delta Dental. Timely payment of the Premium at the indicated rate for the period after the Effective Date by Company shall be deemed receipt of notice and acceptance by Company of the changes. If Company does not pay the indicated Premium for the changes, the Agreement shall continue as though changes had not been proposed.
- J. <u>Delta Dental Proposed Changes</u>. If Delta Dental determines that any changes in the provisions of the Contract, including the Schedule or Riders attached to it, are required or warranted, such changes shall be proposed to Company in the form and with an Effective Date, as described in Paragraph I of this Article, at least thirty (30) days prior to such change. The provisions of Paragraph I, concerning approval as to form and content by appropriate governmental authority, deemed receipt of notice and acceptance of changes or continuation of the Agreement, shall apply to changes proposed by Delta Dental under this Paragraph of this Article.
- K. <u>Reduction or Elimination of Coverage</u>. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in Paragraphs I and J of this Article, any change in the provisions of the Contract reducing or eliminating coverage shall provide for signed acceptance of Company.
- L. <u>HIPAA Provision Survival</u>. Any and all obligations related to Records maintenance and compliance with HIPAA standards shall survive termination of this Contract.
- M. <u>Termination by Company Prior to End of Contract Term</u>. The provisions of this Article and Article I not withstanding, Company may terminate the Contract on a termination date at least thirty (30) days after receipt by Delta Dental of written notice of termination from Company. The obligations of Delta Dental to pay claims shall, as of the termination date, be governed by Paragraphs H and I of Article IV. If a question arises as to whether this Paragraph or Paragraph C of this Article apply, Paragraph C of this Article shall be applicable and not this Paragraph.

## ARTICLE XI. EXTENT OF ENTIRE CONTRACT

The Contract between the parties consists of this printed document together with Schedule A.

## ARTICLE XII. CANCELLATION OF EXISTING CONTRACTS

This Contract supersedes all prior contracts existing between the parties which are inconsistent herewith.

IN WITNESS HEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Dental Service Contract to be executed at New York, New York.

## MONTGOMERY COUNTY DENTAL PLAN Group Number: 16067

By:		
Title:		
DELTA I	DENTAL OF NEW YORK, INC.	
	Milas Malli	
By:	, , , , , ,	
Title:	EVP, Chief Legal Officer	

Contract term: January 1, 2022 to December 31, 2023

## DELTA DENTAL OF NEW YORK, INC.

## PREMIUM AGREEMENT

to

## DENTAL SERVICE CONTRACT

Group No. Group Name Effective Date

16067 MONTGOMERY COUNTY DENTAL PLAN January 1, 2022

1. TERMINATION DATE OF THIS CONTRACT PERIOD: December 31, 2023

#### 2. PRE-FUND PREMIUM PAYMENT:

The Company shall pay to Delta Dental initially as a pre-fund payment, the sum of \$30,000.00 (paid at the effective date of the initial contract period, January 1, 2013), from which pre-fund premiums shall be paid the share of the cost of the Services provided to Enrollees for which Delta Dental is obligated under this Contract. The pre-fund premium is calculated from the rating method described in Premium Agreement, Section 3.

## 3. COST-PLUS RATING METHOD – SPECIFIC FEE FOR ADMINISTRATIVE COSTS (PER PRIMARY ENROLLEE):

The Company shall be liable to Delta Dental for the cost of claims invoiced plus \$5.31 per month for each Primary Enrollee as administrative reimbursement. In order to discharge its liability, the Company shall remit to Delta Dental monthly the cost of claims as reflected on the monthly invoice. The cost of claims submitted by Delta Dental Premier Participating Dentists as reflected on the monthly invoice shall be calculated using the lesser of the submitted charge or the 80th percentile. Company agrees that 10% of the total savings calculated as the difference between the invoiced of claims amount paid and the contracted fee paid to Delta Dental Premier Participating Dentists will be retained or absorbed by Delta Dental as part of the administrative charge. Administrative reimbursement for a month in which the Contract is in force shall be payable monthly in advance by Company to Delta Dental. The Calculations for the final week during which the Contract is in force shall be made from the cost of claims incurred. Claims incurred means claims paid plus the current percentage of claims paid which the independent accountants of Delta Dental consider represent the amount of claims incurred but unreported.

#### DELTA DENTAL OF NEW YORK, INC.

#### SCHEDULE A

## <u>DELTA DENTAL PPO<sup>SM</sup> DENTAL SERVICE CONTRACT</u> <u>FOR EXPERIENCE RATED GROUPS</u>

Group No.	Group Name	Effective Date
16067	MONTGOMERY COUNTY DENTAL PLAN	January 1, 2022

In order to obtain the maximum benefit under this Contract, Enrollees must have Services performed by a PPO Dentist. Higher patient co-payments, or higher deductibles or lower maximums, or any combination of these will be applied to Services performed by Participating Dentists who are not PPO Dentists and Non-Participating Dentists. Differences in co-payments, deductibles and maximums for Services provided by PPO Dentists versus Services provided by Participating Dentists who are not PPO Dentists and Non-Participating Dentists are set forth in Section 2, Subsection C of this Schedule A. There will be no limit to the amount of balance billing to Enrollees for Services performed by Non-Participating Dentists.

## **SECTION 1. SERVICES**

Subject to the exclusions, conditions and limitations hereinafter set forth, each Enrollee hereunder shall be entitled to the following benefits as indicated by a check in the box preceding the applicable benefit:

A.	<b>Basic</b>	<b>Benefits</b>	consisting	of:

- 1. <u>Diagnostic</u>. Provides, when necessary and customary as determined by the standards of generally accepted dental practice, procedures to assist Dentists in evaluating the existing conditions to determine the required dental Treatment or for palliative emergency Treatment.
- 2. <u>Preventive.</u> Provides, when necessary and customary as determined by the standards of generally accepted dental practice, procedures to prevent the occurrence of all disease. These Services include:
  - a. Prophylaxis
  - b. Topical application of fluoride solutions
  - c. Space maintainers when used to maintain existing space to age 14
  - d. Sealants to age 14
- 3. <u>Basic Restorative</u>. Provides, when necessary and customary as determined by the standards of generally accepted dental practice, amalgam, synthetic porcelain and plastic restorations for Treatment of carious lesions.

 $\boxtimes$ 4. Major Restorative. Provides, when necessary and customary as determined by the standards of generally accepted dental practice, single crowns, inlays and onlays, gold or cast restorations when teeth cannot be restored with amalgam, synthetic porcelain or plastic restorations.  $\boxtimes$ 5. Oral Surgery. Provides, when necessary and customary as determined by the standards of generally accepted dental practice, for extraction and other oral surgery including pre- and post-operative care.  $\boxtimes$ 6. Endodontics. Provides, when necessary and customary as determined by the standards of generally accepted dental practice, for pulpal therapy and root canal filling.  $\boxtimes$ 7. Non-surgical Periodontics. Provides, when necessary and customary as determined by the standards of generally accepted dental practice, for nonsurgical Treatment of disease of the gums and supporting structures of the teeth. X8. <u>Prosthodontics</u>. Provides, when necessary and customary as determined by the standards of generally accepted dental practice, materials and procedures for constructions of bridges, partial and complete dentures.  $\boxtimes$ 9. Orthodontics. Provides, when necessary and customary as determined by the standards of generally accepted dental practice, materials, devices and procedures for the correction of malposed teeth.  $\boxtimes$ 10. Surgical Periodontics. Provides, when necessary and customary as determined by the standards of generally accepted dental practice, for surgical Treatment of disease of the gums and supporting structures of the teeth.  $\boxtimes$ 11. General Anesthesia. Provides, when necessary and customary as determined by the standards of generally accepted dental practice, for general anesthesia and IV sedation when administered by a Dentist for a covered oral surgery procedure or for select endodontic and periodontal surgeries. 12. Temporomandibular Joint Dysfunction. Provides, when necessary and customary as determined by the standards of generally accepted dental practice, for Services relating to the hinging joints of the jaw including diagnostic tests, splinting and other Treatments as have demonstrably satisfactory prognosis. SECTION 2. GENERAL EXCLUSIONS AND LIMITATIONS

## A. <u>Excluded Benefits</u>:

1. Surgical procedures including but not limited to reduction of fractures, removal of tumors and removal of impacted teeth are subject to the provisions of Article V of the Contract.

- 2. Treatment or materials with respect to skeletal malformation, except for Treatment due to accidental injury to sound natural teeth within 12 months of the accident or Treatment necessary due to congenital disease or anomaly, or Treatment of enamel hypoplasia (lack of development), except that this exclusion shall not apply to covered dependent children or eligible newborn children as described in the definition of Dependent in Article I of the Contract so long as such Dependent children continue to be eligible. When Services are not excluded under this provision as to these Dependent children who continue to be eligible, other limitations and exclusions of this Schedule shall specifically apply.
- 3. Treatment that increases the vertical dimension of an occlusion, replace tooth structure lost by attrition or erosion, or otherwise unless it is part of a Treatment dentally necessary due to accident or injury and directly attributable thereto or a covered procedure in a Rider to this Schedule.
- 4. Treatment or materials primarily for cosmetic purposes including but not limited to Treatment of fluorosis (a type of discoloration of the teeth) and porcelain or other veneers not for restorative purposes, except as part of a Treatment dentally necessary due to accident or injury and directly attributable thereto and except for reconstructive surgery necessary because of a congenital disease or anomaly of a covered dependent child which has resulted in a functional defect. If Services are not excluded as to particular teeth under this provision, cosmetic Treatment of teeth adjacent or near the affected ones is excluded. Since a determination that a Treatment is cosmetic involves a determination of dental necessity, the determination is subject to the appeals process described in Article IV, Paragraph E of the Contract.
- 5. Treatment or materials for which the Enrollee would have no legal obligation to pay.
- 6. Services provided or materials furnished prior to the effective eligibility date of an Enrollee under this Contract unless the Treatment was a year in duration and was completed after the Enrollee became eligible except insofar as the limitations in Section 2, Subsection B, Paragraphs 2 and 5 of the Schedule do not apply.
- 7. Periodontal splinting, equilibration, gnathological recordings and associated Treatment and extra-oral grafts.
- 8. Preventive plaque control programs, including oral hygiene instruction programs.
- 9. Myofunctional therapy, unless covered by the exception in Section 2, Subsection A, Paragraph 2 of this Schedule or a covered procedure in a Rider to this Schedule.
- 10. Temporomandibular joint dysfunction Treatment which is medical in nature.

- 11. Prescription drugs including topically applied medication for Treatment of periodontal disease, pre-medication, analgesias, separate charges for local anesthetics, general anesthesia except as a covered benefit in Section 1, Subsection A, Paragraph 11 of this Schedule or in a Rider to this Schedule.
- 12. Implants and related services, unless covered by the exception in Section 2, Subsection A, Paragraph 2 of this Schedule or under a Rider to this Schedule.
- 13. Procedures determined by Delta Dental to be experimental except when the procedure is directed to be covered as an included benefit following external appeal pursuant to Article IV, Paragraph E of the Contract.
- 14. Services provided or materials furnished after the Loss of Eligibility Date of an Enrollee or the termination date of this Contract, except for Single Procedures commenced while the Enrollee was eligible or before the Contract termination date.
- 15. Treatment or materials provided in a hospital or any other surgical Treatment facility except as a covered benefit in Section 1, Subsection A of this Schedule.
- 16. Replacement of existing restorations for any purpose other than restoring active carious lesions or demonstrable breakdown of the restoration.
- 17. Any tax imposed (or incurred) by a government, state or other entity, in connection with any fees charged for benefits provided under the Contract, will be the responsibility of the Enrollee and not a covered benefit.

## B. <u>Benefits to Enrollees shall be limited as follows unless otherwise limited under separate</u> Rider(s) to this Schedule:

- 1. <u>Limitation on Optional Treatment Plan</u>. In all cases in which there are optional plans of Treatment carrying different Treatment costs, payment will be made only for the applicable percentage of the least costly course of Treatment, so long as such Treatment will restore the oral condition in a professionally accepted manner, with the balance of the Treatment cost remaining the responsibility of the Enrollee. Such optional Treatment includes, but is not limited to, specialized techniques involving gold, precision partial attachments, overlays, bridge attachments, precision dentures, personalization or characterization such as jewels or lettering, shoulders on crowns or other means of unbundling procedures into individual components not customarily performed alone in generally accepted dental practice.
- 2. <u>Limitation on Major Restorative Benefits</u>. If a tooth can be restored with amalgam, synthetic porcelain or plastic, but the Enrollee and the Dentist select another type of restoration, the obligation of Delta Dental shall be only to pay the applicable percentage of the fee appropriate to the least costly restorative procedure. The balance of the Treatment shall be considered a Treatment excluded from coverage under this Contract. Replacement of crowns, jackets, inlays and onlays shall be provided no more often than once in any five-year period and then only in the event that the existing crown, jacket, inlay or onlay is

not satisfactory and cannot be made satisfactory. The five-year period shall be measured from the date on which the restoration was last supplied, whether paid for under the provisions of this Contract, under any prior dental care contract, or by the Enrollee.

- 3. <u>Limitation on Diagnostic Aids</u>. Full mouth x-rays and panorex x-rays accompanied by bitewing x-rays are limited to once in any <u>three-year</u> period. Bitewing x-rays are limited to <u>twice</u> in any <u>twelve-month</u> period. Periodic examinations of the full mouth are limited to twice in any twelve-month period.
- 4. <u>Limitation on Prophylaxes and Fluoride</u>. Prophylaxes and fluoride application may be performed either together or separately. Prophylaxes are limited to <u>twice</u> in any <u>twelve-month</u> period. Fluoride applications as a benefit are limited to <u>twice</u> in any <u>twelve-month</u> period up to age <u>19</u>.
- 5. <u>Limitation on Prosthodontic Benefits</u>. Replacement of an existing denture will be made only if it is unsatisfactory and cannot be made satisfactory. Services which are necessary to make such appliances fit will be provided in accordance with the Contract. Prosthodontic appliances and abutment crowns will be replaced only after <u>five</u> years have elapsed following any prior provision of such appliances and abutment crowns under any Plan procedure.
- 6. <u>Limitation on Orthodontic Benefits</u>. Orthodontic benefits are limited to devices and procedures for the correction of malposed teeth of Dependents up to age 19 or 25 if full-time student, through the completion of the procedures; or to the date eligibility terminates or the Contract terminates, whichever occurs first. Delta Dental shall pay half of the orthodontic payment at the time of banding and the remaining half shall be paid one year later. If the Treatment is 12 months or less, Delta Dental's orthodontic payment will be paid as a lump sum at the beginning of the orthodontic Treatment. The obligation of Delta Dental to make payments for orthodontic Treatment will cease upon termination of Treatment for any reason, prior to completion of the procedure. Delta Dental will not make any payment for repair or replacement of orthodontic appliances furnished pursuant to the Contract.
- 7. <u>Limitation on Periodontal Surgery</u>. Benefits for periodontal surgery in the same quadrant are limited to once in any <u>five</u>-year period. The <u>five</u>-year period shall be measured from the date on which the last periodontal surgery was performed in that quadrant, whether paid for under the provisions of this Contract, under any prior dental contract, or by the Enrollee.

### C. Payments for Services to Enrollees shall be limited as follows:

1. Offset for Workers' Compensation. Services or supplies for injuries or conditions which are compensable under State or Federal Workers' Compensation or Employers' Liability laws shall be an offset against amounts payable under this Contract. The offset, as determined in the terms of the settlement, shall be credited against the obligation of Delta Dental and Enrollee in the percentages set forth in Section 2, Subsection C, Paragraph 3 of this Schedule. Delta Dental shall provide benefits to any Enrollee who could file a lawsuit to recover insurance benefits and does not elect to do so; or for any Enrollee whose judgment does not specifically state that a certain portion of the judgment be used for reimbursing insurance benefits.

### 2. Deductible:

- a. If Services are provided by a PPO Dentist, Delta Dental shall not be obligated to pay for or otherwise discharge, in whole or in part, a deductible consisting of the first \$n/a\$, of fees for Services, calculated in accordance with Article VI, which are covered benefits received by an Enrollee during the Contract Term. Such deductible amount shall not exceed \$n/a for all Enrollees in a single family.
- b. If Services are provided by a Participating Dentist who is not a PPO Dentist, Delta Dental shall not be obligated to pay for or otherwise discharge, in whole or in part, a deductible consisting of the first \$25.00, of fees for Services, calculated in accordance with Article VI, which are covered benefits received by an Enrollee during the Contract Term. Such deductible amount shall not exceed \$75.00 for all Enrollees in a single family.
- c. If Services are provided by a Non-Participating Dentist, Delta Dental shall not be obligated to pay for or otherwise discharge, in whole or in part, a deductible consisting of the first \$50.00, of fees for Services, calculated in accordance with Article VI, which are covered benefits received by an Enrollee during the Contract Term. Such deductible amount shall not exceed \$150.00 for all Enrollees in a single family.

## d. Such deductible amount shall apply:

X	Once each Calendar Year or portion thereof during which the
	Enrollee is continuously eligible under this Contract.
1	

<u>n/a</u> Once each Contract Year or portion thereof during which the Enrollee is continuously eligible under this Contract.

n/a Once in the lifetime of the Enrollee.

x To all benefits except the following:

Diagnostic, Preventive, Sealants and Orthodontics for a Participating Dentist who is not a PPO Dentist or a Non-Participating Dentist. e. Payments by Enrollees for Services which are not Contract benefits, co-payments made by Enrollees pursuant to Schedule A, Section 2, Subsection C, Paragraph 3, and payments made to Non-Participating Dentists in excess of fees for Services calculated in accordance with Article VI shall not be counted in determining whether the deductible amount has been satisfied.

## 3. <u>Co-Payment</u>:

a. If Services are provided by a PPO Dentist, Enrollee shall pay a proportionate share of the fee as calculated in accordance with Article VI, after application of the deductible set forth in Schedule A, Section 2, Subsection C, Paragraph 2a for a PPO Dentist as follows:

# PAID BY PATIENT SERVICES PERFORMED PAID BY DELTA DENTAL AS CO-INSURER

I.	Diagnostic	<u>100</u> %	<u>0</u> %
II.	Preventive	<u>100</u> %	<u>0</u> %
III.	Basic Restorative	<u>85</u> %	<u>15</u> %
IV.	Major Restorative	<u>60</u> %	<u>40</u> %
V.	Oral Surgery	<u>85</u> %	<u>15</u> %
VI.	Endodontics	<u>85</u> %	<u>15</u> %
VII.	Non-Surgical Periodontics	<u>85</u> %	<u>15</u> %
VIII.	Prosthodontics	<u>60</u> %	<u>40</u> %
IX.	Orthodontics	<u>60</u> %	<u>40</u> %
X.	Surgical Periodontics	<u>85</u> %	<u>15</u> %
XI.	General Anesthesia	<u>85</u> %	<u>15</u> %
XII.	Temporomandibular Joint	<u>0</u> %	<u>100</u> %
	Dysfunction		

b. If Services are provided by a Participating Dentist who is not a PPO Dentist, Enrollee shall pay a proportionate share of the fee as calculated in accordance with Article VI, after application of the deductible set forth in Schedule A, Section 2, Subsection C, Paragraph 2b for a Participating Dentist who is not a PPO Dentist, as follows:

# PAID BY PATIENT SERVICES PERFORMED PAID BY DELTA DENTAL AS CO-INSURER

I.	Diagnostic	<u>90</u> %	<u>10</u> %
II.	Preventive	<u>90</u> %	<u>10</u> %
III.	Basic Restorative	<u>70</u> %	<u>30</u> %
IV.	Major Restorative	<u>50</u> %	<u>50</u> %
V.	Oral Surgery	<u>70</u> %	<u>30</u> %
VI.	Endodontics	<u>70</u> %	<u>30</u> %
VII.	Non-Surgical Periodontics	<u>70</u> %	<u>30</u> %
VIII.	. Prosthodontics	<u>50</u> %	<u>50</u> %
IX.	Orthodontics	<u>50</u> %	<u>50</u> %
X.	Surgical Periodontics	<u>70</u> %	<u>30</u> %
XI.	General Anesthesia	<u>70</u> %	<u>30</u> %
XII.	Temporomandibular Joint	<u>0</u> %	<u>100</u> %
	Dysfunction		

c. If Services are provided by a Non-Participating Dentist, Enrollee shall pay a proportionate share of the fee as calculated in accordance with Article VI, after application of the deductible set forth in Schedule A, Section 2, Subsection C, Paragraph 2c for a Non-Participating Dentist, as follows. Delta Dental does not limit charges of Non-Participating Dentists, so they may charge amounts in excess of Delta Dental benefits and patient copayment to the Enrollee.

# PAID BY PATIENT SERVICES PERFORMED PAID BY DELTA DENTAL AS CO-INSURER

I.	Diagnostic	70%	30%
II.	Preventive	<u>70</u> %	<u>30</u> %
III.	Basic Restorative	<u>60</u> %	<u>40</u> %
IV.	Major Restorative	<u>40</u> %	<u>60</u> %
V.	Oral Surgery	<u>60</u> %	<u>40</u> %
VI.	Endodontics	<u>60</u> %	<u>40</u> %
VII.	Non-Surgical Periodontics	<u>60</u> %	<u>40</u> %
VIII.	Prosthodontics	<u>40</u> %	<u>60</u> %
IX.	Orthodontics	<u>50</u> %	<u>50</u> %
X.	Surgical Periodontics	<u>60</u> %	<u>40</u> %
XI.	General Anesthesia	<u>60</u> %	<u>40</u> %
XII.	Temporomandibular Joint	<u>0</u> %	<u>100</u> %
	Dysfunction		

## 4. Maximum:

a. If Services are provided by a PPO Dentist, the maximum amount payable for benefits provided to any Enrollee as defined in Schedule A, Section 1, excluding orthodontics if it is a covered benefit and has a separate maximum amount in subparagraph c of this Paragraph, is \$3,500.00.

If Services are provided by a Participating Dentist who is not a PPO Dentist, the maximum amount payable for benefits provided to any Enrollee as defined in Schedule A, Section 1, excluding orthodontics if it is a covered benefit and has a separate maximum amount in subparagraph c of this Paragraph, is \$3,500.00.

If Services are provided by a Non-Participating Dentist, the maximum amount payable for benefits provided to any Enrollee as defined in Schedule A, Section 1, excluding orthodontics if it is a covered benefit and has a separate maximum amount in subparagraph c of this Paragraph, is \$3,500.00.

- b. Such maximum amount shall apply:
  - x For each Calendar Year or portion thereof during which the Enrollee is continuously eligible under this Contract.
  - <u>n/a</u> For each Contract Year or portion thereof during which the Enrollee is continuously eligible under this Contract.
  - n/a To all benefits except the following:
- c. If Services are provided by a PPO Dentist, the maximum amount payable for orthodontics for the lifetime of the Enrollee shall be \$2,500.00, whether paid for under the provisions of this Contract or under any prior dental care contract.

If Services are provided by a Participating Dentist who is not a PPO Dentist, the maximum amount payable for orthodontics for the lifetime of the Enrollee shall be \$2,500.00, whether paid for under the provisions of this Contract or under any prior dental care contract.

If Services are provided by a Non-Participating Dentist, the maximum amount payable for orthodontics for the lifetime of the Enrollee shall be \$2,500.00, whether paid for under the provisions of this Contract or under any prior dental care contract.

- 5. <u>Emergency Services</u>. When emergency Treatment is necessary and the Enrollee cannot attend a PPO Dentist, the Enrollee's obligation for payment for such Emergency Services shall be no more than any deductibles, co-payments and amounts exceeding maximums set forth in Schedule A, Section 2, Subsection C, as if they were applied to fees for Services provided by a PPO Dentist. Emergency Services include emergency examinations and emergency palliative Treatment to relieve acute pain. Documentation of the emergency nature of such Services including radiographs and/or a narrative from the treating Dentist may be required by Delta Dental. Should the patient receive further Services from the same treating Dentist, payment will be calculated in accordance with Article VI, Paragraph B.
- 6. No Payment for Substandard Work. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Contract or this Schedule, when Delta Dental determines that dental Services provided to an Enrollee by a Participating Dentist are not in accordance with the standards of generally accepted dental practice, Delta Dental has no obligation to pay, nor does the Enrollee, unless and until the Services are in accordance with the standards.

## D. <u>Notification for Enrollees:</u>

When a claim for Services is approved for payment, Delta Dental shall notify the Enrollee of the Dentist's charge, Delta Dental's calculation of the PPO Allowed Amount or Delta Dental's calculation of the Allowed Amount, and amounts for which the Enrollee is obligated to pay under this Contract.

If the Services are provided by a PPO Dentist, the Enrollee's obligation to pay the PPO Dentist is limited to any applicable deductible and co-payment, and any portion of the PPO Allowed Amount which exceeds applicable program maximums.

If the Services are provided by a Participating Dentist who is not a PPO Dentist, the Enrollee's obligation to pay that Participating Dentist is limited to any applicable deductible, co-payment, and any portion of the Allowed Amount which exceeds applicable program maximums.

If the Services are provided by a Non-Participating Dentist, the Enrollee's payment obligation to the Non-Participating Dentist is not limited by this Contract.

#### **APPENDIX A**

(1) Denial of payment based upon lack of coverage of benefit under the Contract or Enrollee's eligibility status i.e., claim benefit determinations that are **not** considered Utilization Review under Article 49 of the New York Insurance Law.

If a post-service claim<sup>1</sup> is denied in whole or in part, Delta Dental shall notify the Enrollee and the attending dentist of the denial in writing within thirty (30) days after the claim is filed, unless special circumstances require an extension of time, not exceeding fifteen (15) days, for processing. If there is an extension, the Enrollee and the attending dentist shall be notified of the extension and the reason for the extension within the original thirty (30) day period. If an extension is necessary because either the Enrollee or the attending dentist did not submit the information necessary to decide the claim, the notice of extension shall specifically describe the required information. The Enrollee or the attending dentist shall be afforded at least forty-five (45) days from receipt of the notice within which to provide the specific information. The extension period (15 days) – within which a decision must be made by Delta Dental – will begin to run from the date on which the Enrollee's response is received by the plan (without regard to whether all of the requested information is provided) or, if earlier, the due date established by the plan for furnishing the requested information (at least 45 days).

The notice of denial shall explain the specific reason or reasons why the claim was denied in whole or in part, including a specific reference to the pertinent Contract provisions on which the denial is based, a description of any additional material or information necessary for the Enrollee to perfect the claim and an explanation as to why such information is necessary. The notice of denial shall also contain an explanation of Delta Dental's claim review and appeal process and the time limits applicable to such process, including a statement of the Enrollee's right to bring a civil action under ERISA upon completion of Delta Dental's second level of review. The notice shall refer to any internal rule, guideline, and protocol that was relied upon (and that a copy will be provided free of charge upon request).

If the Enrollee or the attending dentist wants the denial of benefits reviewed, the Enrollee or the attending dentist must write to Delta Dental within one hundred eighty (180) days of the date on the denial letter. In the letter, the Enrollee or attending dentist should state why the claim should not have been denied. Also any other documents, data, information or comments which are thought to have bearing on the claim including the denial notice, should accompany the request for review. The Enrollee or the attending dentist is entitled to receive upon request and free of charge reasonable access to and copies of all documents, records, and other information relevant to the denied claim. The review will take into account all comments, documents, records, or other information, regardless of whether such information was submitted or considered in the initial benefit determination.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Delta Dental does not condition receipt of a benefit, in whole or in part, on approval of the benefit in advance of obtaining dental care. Additionally, Delta Dental does not conduct concurrent review relating to continued or extended health care services, or additional services for an insured undergoing a course of continued treatment.

### DELTA DENTAL OF NEW YORK, INC.

The review shall be conducted on behalf of Delta Dental by a person who is neither the individual who made the claim denial that is the subject of the review, nor the subordinate of such individual. If the review is of a claim denial based in whole or in part on a clinical judgment in applying the terms of the Contract, Delta Dental shall consult with a dentist who has appropriate training and experience in the pertinent field of dentistry and who is neither the Delta Dental dental consultant who made the claim denial nor the subordinate of such consultant. The identity of the Delta Dental dental consultant whose advice was obtained in connection with the denial of the claim whether or not the advice was relied upon in making the benefit determination is also available to the Enrollee or the attending dentist upon request. In making the review, Delta Dental will not afford deference to the initial adverse benefit determination.

If after review, Delta Dental continues to deny the claim, Delta Dental shall notify the Enrollee and the attending dentist in writing of the decision on the request for review within thirty (30) days of the date the request is received. Delta Dental shall send to the Enrollee or attending dentist a notice, which contains the specific reason or reasons for the adverse determination and reference to the specific Contract provisions on which the benefit determination is based. The notice shall state that the Enrollee is entitled to receive, upon request and free of charge, reasonable access to, and copies of all documents, records and other information relevant to the Enrollee's claim for benefits. The notice shall refer to any internal rule, guideline, and protocol that was relied upon (and that a copy will be provided free of charge upon request). The notice shall state that if the claim denial is based on lack of dental necessity, experimental treatment or a clinical judgment in applying the terms of the Contract, an explanation is available free of charge upon request by either the Enrollee or the attending dentist. The notice shall also state that the Enrollee has a right to bring an action under ERISA upon completion of Delta Dental's second level of review, and shall state: "You and your plan may have other voluntary alternative dispute resolution options, such as mediation. One way to find out what may be available is to contact your local U.S. Department of Labor Office and your State insurance regulatory agency."

If in the opinion of the Enrollee or attending dentist, the matter warrants further consideration, the Enrollee or the attending dentist should advise Delta Dental in writing as soon as possible. The matter shall then be immediately referred to Delta's Dental Affairs Committee. This stage can include a clinical examination, if not done previously, and a hearing before Delta's Dental Affairs Committee if requested by the Enrollee or the attending dentist. The Dental Affairs Committee will render a decision within thirty (30) days of the request for further consideration. The decision of the Dental Affairs Committee shall be final insofar as Delta Dental is concerned. Recourse thereafter would be to the state regulatory agency, a designated state administrative review board, or to the courts with an ERISA or other civil action.

#### **RIDER**

to

#### SCHEDULE A

#### DENTAL SERVICE CONTRACT

Group No. Group Name Effective Date

16067 MONTGOMERY COUNTY DENTAL PLAN January 1, 2022

#### SECTION 1. SERVICES

Subject to exclusions, conditions and limitations in Schedule A and as modified herein, each Enrollee shall be entitled to the following benefits

## A. <u>Basic Benefits consisting of:</u>

<u>Adult Orthodontics.</u> Provides for procedures performed by a licensed Dentist and involving the use of an active appliance and post-treatment retentive appliances for the Treatment of malalignment of teeth and/or jaws which significantly interferes with their function.

#### SECTION 2. GENERAL EXCLUSIONS AND LIMITATIONS

#### A. Excluded Benefits:

Devices and procedures for construction of malposed teeth, except as a covered benefit in Section 1, Subsection A of this Rider, or except where Orthodontics are a covered benefit in Section 1, Subsection A of Schedule A.

### B. Benefits to Enrollees shall be limited as follows:

<u>Limitation on Orthodontics Benefits</u>. If Orthodontics are a benefit under Section 1, Subsection A of Schedule A, the Limitations on Orthodontics, found in Section 2, Subsection B of Schedule A shall be modified to the extent that the Services described therein are a covered benefit in Section 1, Subsection A of this Rider.

R-10-NY 1

## C. Payments for Services to Enrollees shall be limited as follows:

## **Co-Payment**:

Enrollees shall pay a proportionate share of the fee as calculated in accordance with Article VI, after application of the deductible, as follows:

	PAID BY	PAID BY PATIENT
SERVICES PERFORMED	<b>DELTA DENTAL</b>	_AS CO-INSURER
Adult Orthodontics	<u>*60</u> %	<u>*40</u> %

#### Maximum:

The Maximum amount payable provided to any Enrollee for Adult Orthodontics for the lifetime of the Enrollee shall be \$2,500.00.

R-10-NY 2

<sup>\*</sup> Above co-payments apply to Services provided by PPO Dentists. If Services are provided by a Participating Dentist who is not a PPO Dentist or a Non-Participating Dentist, 50% will be paid by Delta Dental and 50% will be paid by patient as co-insurer.

### **RIDER**

to

#### SCHEDULE A

#### DENTAL SERVICE CONTRACT

Group No. Group Name Effective Date

16067 MONTGOMERY COUNTY DENTAL PLAN January 1, 2022

#### SECTION 1. SERVICES

Subject to the exclusions, conditions and limitations in Schedule A and as modified herein, each Enrollee shall be entitled to the following benefits:

## A. <u>Basic Benefits Consisting of:</u>

<u>Sealants</u>. Provides, when necessary and customary as determined by the standards of generally accepted dental practice, for topically applied acrylic, plastic or composite material (fissure sealants) to prevent decay and ingress of food particles in permanent, posterior teeth.

## SECTION 2. GENERAL EXCLUSIONS AND LIMITATIONS

#### A. Excluded Benefits:

9. Fissure sealants except as a covered benefit in Section 1, Subsection A of this Rider.

## B. <u>Benefits to Enrollees shall be limited as follows:</u>

<u>Limitation on Sealants</u>. Application of sealants as a benefit is limited to Dependents up to age <u>14</u> through the completion of the procedure or the date eligibility terminates, whichever occurs first. Treatment with sealants as a covered Service is limited to applications to eight posterior teeth. Applications to deciduous teeth or teeth with caries are not covered Services. Sealants will be replaced only after three (3) years have elapsed following any prior provision of such materials.

<u>Limitation on Occlusal Restorations</u>. Single-surface occlusal restorations of a tooth to which a sealant has been applied within twelve months, and two or three surface restorations within six months, which include occlusal surfaces on which sealants have been placed are not covered Services under Section 1, Subsection A, Paragraph 3 of Schedule A. If a single-surface occlusal restoration is performed on a tooth from twelve to thirty-six months after a sealant has been applied to that tooth, the obligation of Delta Dental shall be only to pay the fee appropriate to the restoration in excess of the fee paid for the application of the sealant under Section 1, Subsection A, Paragraph entitled Sealants of this Rider.

R-46-NY 1

## C. Payments for Services to Enrollees shall be limited as follows:

<u>Co-payment</u>: Enrollees shall pay a proportionate share of the fee as calculated in accordance with Article VI, after application of the deductible, as follows:

PAID BY PAID BY PATIENT

SERVICE PERFORMED DELTA DENTAL AS CO-INSURER

Sealants \*100% \*0%

R-46-NY 2

<sup>\*</sup> Above co-payments apply to Services provided by PPO Dentists. If Services are provided by a Participating Dentist who is not a PPO Dentist 90% will be paid by Delta Dental and 10% will be paid by patient as co-insurer or if a Non-Participating Dentist, 70% will be paid by Delta Dental and 30% will be paid by patient as co-insurer.